WELLINGTON TOWN COUNCIL MINUTES 5 FEBRUARY 2018


Minutes of the meeting of Wellington Town Council held in the United Reformed Church Hall, Fore Street, Wellington on Monday 5 February 2018 at 7.00p.m.
PRESENT: Councillor G James (Mayor), 

Councillors M Barr, R Bowrah, P Critchard, A Govier, R Henley, J Hunt,
M Lithgow, J Lloyd, J Reed, L Russell-Cairns, B Shepherd, V Stock-Williams and J Thorne
Greg Dyke (Town Clerk), Debbie Bere (Deputy Clerk)
192. APOLOGIES

Councillor W Brown 
193. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillors Govier, Hunt and Thorne declared personal interests as members of Somerset County Council.

Councillors Govier, Henley, Hunt, James, Reed and Stock- Williams declared personal interests as members of Taunton Deane Borough Council. 
194. MINUTES

The minutes of the meetings of Planning and Council on 8 January 2018 copies of which had been circulated, were taken as read and signed by the Mayor as correct.

195. TOWN MAYOR’S ANNOUNCEMENTS 

The Mayor and Deputy Mayor submitted a report on the engagements they had undertaken since the last meeting. 

196. POLICE REPORT 
PCSO’s Simon Bramley and Steve Hill gave a verbal report on recent police activity in the town.
197. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION TIME
(a) Lynn Partridge-Webber, speaking on behalf of WAG, drew attention to the continuing problem of dog mess caused by irresponsible dog owners.

(It was agreed to ask the Environment Committee to consider this problem again)

(b) Isabel Ward shared the latest news of the work of Churches Together and also drew attention to the forthcoming Wellington in Bloom AGM

(c)  Paddy Gray, Chairman of the Wellington Museum Society, thanked the Council for its continued support of the work of the Museum. The recent grant to replace the Museum carpet was most welcome.

(Councillor Henley arrived at the meeting at 7.10 p.m.)
199. WELLINGTON STREET PASTORS

Wellington Street Pastors had been providing a very worthwhile service in Wellington since 2009 when the Council entered into an “Urban Trinity” with them. Representatives of the Pastors attended the meeting to explain how the service operated and how it had developed over the years.

200. GRANTS

The following applications for grant had been received:

(a) Wiveliscombe Area Partnership – Wivey Link

An application for a grant of £1,500 had previously been received from the Wiveliscombe Area Partnership in relation to the Wivey Link Scheme. 
This application was deferred at the last meeting to enable an overall view to be taken in relation to community transport options that were currently available in and around the town.

Further information about the Link, which was also supported by TDBC, Somerset Community Fund, SCC, Wiveliscombe Town Council and the parish councils of Oake, Ashbrittle, Bathealton, Brompton Ralph, Chipstable, Clatworthy, Fitzhead, Huish Champflower, Milverton and Stawley, was submitted.
The application had been considered earlier in the evening at a meeting of the Finance Committee. The Committee had recommended that a grant of £1,500 be made.
RESOLVED that the recommendation of the Finance Committee be agreed and a grant of £1,500 be made.
(b) Wellington Medical Centre Patient Participation Group

Submitted an application for grant from the Wellington Medical Centre Patient Participation Group. The had asked for £6,000 “spread over three years” in order to provide a community transport scheme for patients of Wellington Medical Centre. The Scheme was in its very early stages and once a need had been established it was intended to seek volunteer drivers and appoint a Co-ordinator. This service would initially be provided specifically for patients of the Wellington Medical Centre. As this initiative was very much at an embryonic stage the Council were not prepared to commit funds to any period other than the immediate future. They were, however, very supportive of what the Group were trying to achieve. The application had been considered earlier in the evening at a meeting of the Finance Committee. The Committee had recommended that a grant of £1,000 be made to help the Group start the process. They asked to hear how the scheme developed and to learn of its plans for the future once it was up and running. 
RESOLVED that the recommendation of the Finance Committee be agreed and a grant of £1,000 be made.
(c) Andrew Martin, GB Parabadminton player

An application for funding had been submitted from Andrew Martin, a local GB Parabadminton player who hoped to compete in the 2020 Paralympic Games in Tokyo.

Although the application did not comply with the grants policy there was sufficient flexibility within the overall Council budget and the Council’s policy to promote health and well-being and to promote the town to enable it to make a contribution. 
The application had been considered earlier in the evening at a meeting of the Finance Committee. The Committee had recommended that a grant of £500 be made.

RESOLVED that the recommendation of the Finance Committee be agreed and a grant of £500 be made.
201. FAMILY SUPPORT SERVICE AND CHILDREN’S CENTRES 

Further to Minute 174/2017 initial proposals for a change in the way this service was to be delivered by the County Council were consulted upon in Autumn 2017. The consultation had highlighted areas where further work and planning with partners, which included Wellington, was required. This Council’s involvement in the consultation had raised the profile of the importance of the Children’s Centre. It had provided an opportunity to become involved and try to maintain a local service.
SCC would explore with key partners, including Wellington Town Council, other venues to potentially provide a Wellington family centre arrangement. 
RESOLVED that the Town Council continue discussions with the County Council.
202. LIBRARY SERVICE, WELLINGTON
Oliver Woodhams Strategic Manager – Community & Traded Services at the County Council was present at the meeting and spoke about the consultation process being undertaken regarding possible changes to the provision of a library service in the town. The options being proposed were explained.
The Council indicated strongly that it wanted to see the Library maintained in its current form.

RESOLVED that the Mayor (Councillor James) and Councillors Bowrah, Govier and Lloyd continue discussions with the County Council.
(Councillor Henley left the meeting at 8.07 p.m.)

203. HIGHWAY MATTERS

Councillor Govier, in his capacity as a County Councillor, had recently met with the Area Traffic Engineer to look at the following issues :-

(a) Parking along Hoyles Rd  

This was an issue that had been brought to his attention by residents of Webbers Close who were often inconvenienced by inconsiderate parking.

The Traffic Engineers felt that the parking issue was related to Wellesley Park School and was only for short periods of the day during drop-off and pick-up on school days. There were no safety grounds to consider additional parking restrictions. However, they had agreed to the painting of Type 2 (Double row of broken white lines) junction markings across the junction mouth of Webbers Close, and the painting of solid white ‘H’ Bar markings in front of the dropped kerbs/tactile pavement tiles located in the junction mouth of Hoyles Rd. The opportunity would also be taken to include other lining refurbishment works at the same time, namely refurbishment of the Type 3 junction markings at Hoyles Rd, the School Keep Clear yellow line markings along Hoyles Road and repair to the flashing School sign.

(b) Yellow Box Junction markings, junction of South St, North St and High St. 

This was something that had been mentioned many times by many people as a suggestion to ease some of the traffic congestion in the town centre. SCC previously looked into this in April 2016, when it was discussed at length with Senior Traffic Management Engineers. They concluded that they cannot install this type of junction management, if vehicles entering the ‘box’ cannot see that their exit is clear, i.e. vehicles coming from South St and intending to turn right, would not be able to see if their exit road (High St) was clear, until they entered the box, because of the Shauls Bakery building. Also discussed was a suggestion that ‘Keep Clear’ markings be provided. Again the officers would not consider this for the same reason. 

Traffic Light Engineers had also explained that after the road works had completed in the High St, there were planned works to change the traffic light sequence at the Longforth Rd junction to better synchronise these lights with the South St / North St lights. Although the aim was to improve traffic flow there were difficulties in doing this satisfactorily. The major issue would be having to stop traffic coming along the High St towards Longforth Rd, to allow HGVs travelling in the opposite direction to turn right into Longforth Rd. 

(c) The state of the pavements / footway along The Gables.

The state of the footways along this road had been checked and there was not anything of major concern such as potholes, but a lot of patching work had been done making some of the surface uneven. This had now been reported to the Highways Team and the road had been added to their planned resurfacing schedule although it was not likely to be considered before 2019/20. The Highways Superintendent said he would check it also and would get repairs done if necessary.

(d) Closing off / creating a one-way system along Holyoake St. 

The Traffic Engineer had dealt directly with residents in the area with similar enquiries. In short the answer was no, as it would simply push the problem onto another street. There was not the infrastructure to support a major change such as this without it having a major impact elsewhere. 

(e) Pedestrian Crossing, Station Road / Waterloo Rd.

There was no objection to this and it would be included in next year’s Small Infrastructure Scheme (SIS) applications
RESOLVED that the information on these schemes be noted and Councillor Govier be thanked for taking them up with Highways.
204. WELLINGTON TOWN CENTRE WORKING GROUP

Councillors Shepherd and Lithgow submitted details of proposals to establish a Working Group to look at the current issues faced by shops and businesses in Wellington.
RESOLVED that the proposals be agreed and a Working Group be established in accordance with the terms of reference contained in the report.
205. STREET FURNITURE

The Deputy Town Clerk had been in discussions with TDBC and SCC regarding the street furniture in the town and repairs that were required. 

There had been some uncertainty over the ownership of many of the town’s items of street furniture. Items such as lockable and static bollards, cycle hoops, hanging basket posts and seating/benches outside of open spaces that have been installed in the past by either the SCC or TDBC, both denied knowledge of the installation or of the ongoing maintenance of them. 

Bike Loops

After discussions with TDBC Highways the damaged bike loops in the town centre would be removed and the ground made good after but not to replace them. There were 3 damaged bike loops in the town centre. One outside of the Co-Op, one at the side of Stags Estate Agents, one by the driveway to The Conservative Club (outside The Mount Hair & Beauty Salon) 

There were also 5 hoops in North Road car park and 5 hoops in Longforth Road car park (all in good order). 

It was considered that the Coop loop and Conservative club loop could be replaced – the loop outside Stags was likely to once again be hit by a vehicle so was not be a priority. 
RESOLVED that loops indicated be replaced and the quote submitted by ID Verde in the sum of £185.50 + VAT be accepted.

Town Centre Railings
The area where the railings were being guarded by plastic barrier were to be repaired and an order placed for replacement as a safety issue. Unfortunately the other bent sections on the four cross way were not considered a safety defect so although they appeared unsightly, this was not a reason to replace them.
RESOLVED that the Town Centre Working Group be asked to consider this matter.
Signs - Dangerous Skateboarding 

8 of these signs had now been removed following comments from a member of the public. 

206. TOWN CENTRE PROMOTIONAL SPACE

In November last year it was reported that the opportunity had arisen for the Town Council to take on responsibility for licensing the promotional space in front of the Old Post Office. TDBC and the Highway Authority had now indicated that they would be happy for the Town Council to take on this function. 
Further consideration would now need to be given to an overall policy, suitable charges and terms and conditions.
RESOLVED that the Town Centre Working Group be asked to consider this matter
207. FENCING ALONG THE CAUSEWAY, WELLINGTON BASINS

This was a matter considered in August last year following a letter from the Wellington Basins Volunteer Group regarding the condition of the fencing surrounding certain parts of the Basins. The fencing was in need of repair and the Group had asked who had responsibility for its maintenance.

However, this was not something that the Town Council could take on as it had no responsibility for the land and no permission to carry out any work. It was agreed therefore that:-

(a) the owners of the land be asked if they would be prepared to give permission for the work to be carried out subject to terms and conditions which clarified liability and responsibility for continued maintenance;

(b) in the meantime enquiries be made regarding the possibility of taking the land into public ownership.

It had now been established that the freehold interest of the land had reverted to the Crown Estate. The Solicitors acting for the Crown Estate had indicated that it did not propose to take any action which might be construed as an act of management, possession or ownership. It had also said that it could only sell the whole of the land and it was required to obtain the best consideration for any disposal.
The Town Council were still loathe to take any action on land which was not in its ownership and for which it had no legal responsibility.

RESOLVED that negotiations with the Crown estate continue and the possibility of the Town Council purchasing the land be investigated further.
208. TDBC - WELLINGTON COMMUNITY OFFICE

The Town Clerk reported that the TDBC run Wellington Community Office was a local source of council information and services for the Wellington area. It had a payment machine which enabled payment of rent, Council Tax, green bin payments etc. There was also the ability to make payments over the counter.

It also held information and sold tickets for the attractions, businesses, events and leisure opportunities within Taunton Deane, Somerset and the main attractions and destinations throughout the South West.

Information had been received that the payment machine would be removed and the ability to make any other payments would be discontinued with effect from 30 March 2018. Customers and tenants would be expected to use alternative methods of payment. Concern was expressed that this reduction in service had not been given a great deal of publicity or that any consultation had taken place. It was feared that TDBC would lose its presence in the town and that this much used facility would become unsustainable.
RESOLVED that strong representations be made to TDBC and discussions take place regarding
209. CHARITY PAPER BANKS - 'SUPPORTING LOCAL NEEDS

Councillor Barr drew attention to a scheme run by Perry’s recycling whereby Charity paper banks were located in supermarkets and other car parks, for the public to place newspapers, magazines and junk mail.  For every tonne recycled Perry’s Recycling donated £10 to the Somerset Community Foundations and local worthy causes. He felt that this was a good way to raise money for local causes.
There was a general view that with the increase in household recycling this type of facility was not so well used as it had once been. It was therefore, probably not the most effective way of raising money.
RESOLVED that no further action be taken.
210.  COUNCIL INCOME AND EXPENDITURE 

The Clerk reported that the Council’s receipts for the period 31 March 2016 to December 2017 was £218,704 and the expenditure for the same period was £121,574. A detailed explanation of the figures was given.

RESOLVED that the report regarding Payments and Receipts be noted and agreed.

211. ACCOUNTS FOR PAYMENT

RESOLVED that the following accounts be paid:-
(a) HMRC - £780.59 – January 2018 deductions

(b) Somerset County Council - £267.45 - Superannuation for Deputy Clerk

(c) Somerset County Council - £74.40 - Pension Fund deficit

(d) Wellington Self Storage - £110.40 - Storage of Christmas Lights

(e) Chess - £95.16 – Telephone and broadband

(f) AIS Contract Cleaners - £57.60 – Office and Chamber cleaning

(g) TDBC - £120.60 – Printing

(h) TDBC - £6,068.76 – Recharge for by elections:- Rockwell Green Feb 2017, Wellington North June 2017 and Wellington South Oct 2017 

(i) URC - £96 – Hire of Hall

(j) Greg Dyke - £54.40 – Travel allowance (March 2017 – January 2018)

(k) EDF Energy - £173.62 – Electricity supply 28 Fore Street

(l) Hinewood - £20 - Window cleaning (Nov and Dec 2017)

(m) WCSS Ltd - £6,555 - Contribution to Youth Service (Aug – Nov 2017)

(n) WCSS Ltd - £6,555 – Contribution to Youth Service (Dec 2017 – March 2018

(o) SALC - £30 - Chairmanship training (June 2017)

(p) SALC - £25 - Councillor training

(q) Cllr James - £24.43 – Fee paid to Thomas Fattorini Ltd for ribbon for Mayoress Chain of Office

(r) TDBC - £380 – Traffic management costs during Christmas Lights switch on
The meeting ended at 8.55p.m.
..........................................
Councillor Gary James
Mayor

6

